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Transfiguration August 7, 2022 
St. Paul’s/Resurrección, Mount Vernon, WA Rev. Paul Moore 
 

Fully Human 
 
I came to a realization a while back.  When I was in my teens I had a lifetime to look 
forward to.  I often dreamt of doing this or that, or going this place or that, and who I 
would meet and what I would do.  When I was in my 20's some of that had come to be. 
I was married and had kids.  I had something I loved to do and was doing it—mostly, but 
I wasn't making much money at it.  When I was in my 30's I began to find a little 
financial stability.  Then I looked forward to the day I could buy a better car or find a 
better house to live in, and I fretted about my kids' education.  Would they do OK?  
Would I be able to support them as they needed?  In my 40's I looked forward to other 
things, and my 50's, and now in 60's I look back and I ask myself, what about these 
things?  Are they the important things?  When it is all said and done, what will it matter?  
I admit, I have asked myself these things all along, and I hope you have, too, for the 
answer does not lie in years, but in a change of heart. 
 
Our faith has a lot to say about this great question.  In the lesson from Sacred History, 
Moses has just been in the presence of God.  When he comes down from the mountain, 
his face is glowing, but he doesn't realize it.  Of course, he doesn't realize it.  If he did, he 
probably wouldn't care.  He has been with God, and that has transfigured his heart.  But 
everyone else is afraid.  They may have been thinking, “We knew the Moses that went up 
the mountain, but who is this now?  He looks the same, but then he doesn't.  He has 
changed, but then he's not something he wasn't.  He is a truer, deeper, more centered 
person.”  What they cannot contemplate, and the veil represents this, is that this is the 
true Moses, the one that has been with them all along, but they did not know it.  Even 
more frightening, it is true about them as well.  God is not "on the mountain," where 
Moses went.  God is already within—and climbing the mountain represents the journey 
from the egocentric self to the true self. 
 
The lesson from the Apostolic Instruction picks up the same theme, really.   The epistle 
of Peter is written to people who are facing an enormous change in the life of the brand 
new church.  The eye witnesses to Jesus are dying off, and Peter, one of the most 
prominent of them, knows that the end is near.  What will people be left with?  Their 
testimony, their writings, the stories they told.  The temptation is strong to do what was 
ultimately done, to take their stories and make them into rules.  If you want to follow the 
Jesus I knew, then just do these things, and in the end, you'll be saved and go to heaven.  
In other words, do the right things and God will like you.  So Peter pleads with them, “I 
was there, I heard the voice, I saw the transfiguration, that great revelation of who Jesus 
always was, and we didn't know it.  And the same is true of you and me.”  So he writes, 
"You will do well to attend to this light shining in a dark place."  This light is the light of 
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Jesus, shining within you, hidden by your ego.  But it is destined to emerge as the light of 
the world. 
 
Then in the Gospel lesson, Jesus is transfigured on the mountain.  Peter, James and John 
witness him appearing in splendor, speaking with Moses and Elijah.  Moses, too, was 
transfigured in a smaller way, as we read in the first lesson.  Elijah was caught up into 
heaven in a fiery chariot.  The three of them are chatting of things to come.  What the 
three disciples are seeing is not what Jesus will become, but what he has always been, 
and they didn't know it.  So, here is the one who has been teaching them to follow him, to 
believe in him, to become like him, and this is who he is.  It's enough to fog the brain, to 
so overturn their egos that they don't know how to respond.  Peter suggests a ritualistic 
approach—three shrines, but the text admits that he didn't know what he was saying.  
Then the voice comes and reassures them.  “This is my chosen one.  Listen to him.”  In 
other words, follow him through your own transfiguration. 
 
We see, then, that there is a glory hidden within each of us that we don't realize is there.  
Transfiguration does not mean a radical change in who we are.  It means a revealing of 
who we really are and don't know it.  The spiritual life consists in coming to know who 
we already are in God and learning to live from there.  It involves an undoing of our 
small selves so that our real selves can be known.  That real self knows that it has its 
reality in God alone, and that it is already there.  No need to do the right things so God 
will like you and take you to heaven.  No need to make sure other people like you or 
honor you or hold you in prestige.  You are already beloved of God.  Richard Rohr and 
Teilhard de Chardin, two great theologians of the church, say it this way.  We are not 
physical beings trying to become spiritual.  We are spiritual beings learning what it 
means to be human. 
 
What does that mean for us?  First of all, the spiritual life does not consist in what we do 
to practice our religion.  These things help, but they are never ends in themselves.  They 
have the power to open you up to this reality, that you are already in God, but nothing is 
guaranteed.  That is their one and sole purpose.  Practicing your religion is where you 
start—and it is a good starting place, but it is never the end. 
 
The only way to discover this deeper self is through suffering.  Suffering happens when 
the ego is diminished.  This can happen through injustices suffered, through illness or 
financial troubles or insults and abuses, through great loss, as in the death of a loved one 
or the threat of losing one's cultural grounding.  Suffering occurs when we feel we can no 
longer control what is going on.  Rohr says that every time you feel offended it is your 
ego that is offended.  Rightly or wrongly offended, that is the case.  The issue is that this 
ego-centric consciousness cannot see the truth.  It must be transcended.  So, as has been 
well said, you have to have an ego in order to transcend it.  Suffering has the power to 
move your consciousness to a deeper level, to open you up to this great mystery, that you 
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are already in God and did not know it.  It has the power to make the ego shut up for a 
while so you can hear the truth. 
 
This deeper, true self is the key to human living.  This deeper, truer self shares 
abundance.  It cannot be offended, for it has no ego to defend.  It cannot carry grudges or 
resentments or offenses or past pain, for it has nothing to lose. 
 
Can you imagine what this would do in your family?  You wouldn't spend more money 
than you have because you would be content with what you have.  You wouldn't be 
offended by what other people said or did because you would not have anything to 
defend.  People wouldn't know what to do with you--except to want to be with you 
because you have something they want (they already have it, they just don't know it.) 
 
Can you imagine a body of people who lived this way in the world?  Wherever these 
people went they would carry peace in our troubled world.  Wherever these people went, 
others would get offended at their lack of being able to be offended.  Wherever others are 
being treated wrongly, they would intervene, not from anger or power but from love. 
 
So, relax into your suffering.  Let it crack open your heart to the truth that is already 
there.  You are beloved of God, nothing more, but nothing less.  Live the love with which 
you are loved. 
 


